LOUISIANA TAX FREE SHOPPING COMMISSION

Commission Meeting

Tuesday, February 5th, 2019
MINUTES
Meeting Location: Louisiana Department of Revenue
Calcasieu Room, 2ndh Floor

617 N. Third Street

Baton Rouge, Louisiana

9:00 A.M.

Commission Members Present: 
Steve Windham, LTFS Chairman; Kevin Richard, Deputy Secretary, Louisiana Department of Revenue; Laura Lapeze, Louisiana Treasurer's Office; John Schroeder, State Treasurer; Kimberly Lewis Robinson, Secretary, Louisiana Department of Revenue; Doug Bourgeois, Office of the Lt. Governor
LTFS Staff Present:
Denise Thevenot, Executive Director; Stella Thornton, Membership Director; Melissa Rivera, General Manager; Alma Padilla, Administrative Coordinator; Delsi Huertes, Administrative Coordinator
Also Present: Renee Fontenot Free, General Counsel, Louisiana Treasurer’s Office; Meaghan McCormack, Vice President of Marketing, World Trade Center New Orleans; Sophia Pipsair, Director of Human Resources for LDR
Conference Call:  Tom Spiers, Chairman, World Trade Center New Orleans  
1.
CALL TO ORDER  
Chairman Steve Windham called the meeting to order at 9:15 a.m. and began with introductions and thanks to everyone for attending.  
2.
MINUTES  
On a motion made by Doug Bourgeois and seconded by Kevin Richard, the minutes for the October 8, 2018 commission meeting were approved.

3.
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

Ms. Thevenot opened the discussion of the financial statements, as presented, by explaining the program was showing a loss for the first seven months of the fiscal year.  Ms. Thevenot further explained that the amount of time it takes to process a refund had increased, slowing down the refund process.  This resulted in fewer internationals waiting in line at refund centers to apply for refunds.  In addition, Ms. Thevenot added that although the international numbers were increasing for the state and the city of New Orleans, LTFS did not reflect this increase.  Ms. Thevenot cited the reason as the fact that the areas with an increase in tourism were European countries.  The international flights that started in 2017, British Airways and Condor Airlines, have brought additional internationals visiting the area, but these countries do not shop when travelling as much as China and Latin American countries.  Mr. Bourgeois agreed with this explanation and added that China’s traffic had decreased in the past year, but the state was expecting to see an increase in Chinese travelers.  On a motion made by Ms. Laura Lapeze and seconded by Mr. Bourgeois, the financials, as presented, were accepted.   
3.
INTRODUCTION OF LTFS STAFF 
Mr. Richard explained he had invited the LTFS employees to attend the meeting.  He then asked the LTFS employees to introduce themselves and explain what their responsibilities for the agency were:
Stella Thornton – handles store membership, as well as human resources and ORM

Alma Padilla – creates vouchers for LTFS members, customer correspondence

Delsi Huertes – supervises Riverwalk refund center, attends trade shows

4.
OPERATIONS MANUAL 

Mr. Richard explained he had requested that the LTFS staff create an operations manual and gave the deadline of the end of the calendar year.  Mr. Richard further explained the completed version was included in the Commission Binder presented to each attendee of the Commission meeting.  Mr. Richard stated he considered the manual to be a “first draft” and that changes would need to be made.  Chairman Steve Windham stated that at first glance the manual used the word “should’ too often and should be changed to “shall.”  Ms. Thevenot said that would be changed.  Mr. Windham then suggested that all LTFS employees be required to read the manual and give suggestions for improvement or where there may be errors to procedures that need to be changed.
4.
LTFS PROCEDURES 

Check Processing:  Mr. Windham discussed the process of mailing checks to customers when they are not able to apply for a refund in person at one of the LTFS refund centers.  Ms. Thevenot explained that every refund was processed currently.  Mr. Windham suggested legislation be created at some time that would allow the refund center to create a minimum amount required for a refund to be processed and mailed to the customer.

Staff Work Schedules; Mr. Richard explained there had been a question about if the employees at the LTFS refund centers were allowed to work an 8-hour day without clocking out for a 30-minute lunch break.  The commission was concerned that labor laws were not being followed and that the agency could possibly suffer financially from high salary charges due to overtime.  Ms. Huertes and Ms. Padilla explained to the Commission that because of the flow of customer activity, they were often pulled from their breaks to assist customers.  

Sophia Pipsair, Director of Human Resources for LDR, entered the meeting to help the Commission resolve this issue.  Ms. Pipsair explained that no labor laws were being broken and the 30-minute break rule could be determined by the Commission as LDR did not have a similar situation that a procedure was currently in place for.  Ms. Thevenot explained that LTFS staff, except Ms. Huertes, affected by the 30-minute break decision all worked 32-hour weeks, and as such, would not incur overtime.  The Commission concluded all refund center staff employees are allowed to take their lunch break without clocking out.  It was further concluded that all LTFS administrative staff would be required to begin clocking out for lunch breaks for 30 minutes each day.  Mr. Windham suggested that if the flow of activity were slow for that day and the employee planned on being on break for 30 minutes, they should voluntarily clock out for lunch.
Refund Center Staffing: Mr. Richard stated there had been a question concerning the staffing of the refund centers.  There was some concern with only one person being accountable for the cash on hand at the refund centers.  The Commission decided that the Riverwalk Refund center should always have two employees.  The Commission further concluded the airport refund center could be staffed with only one person, but another person must verify the cash on hand at the beginning and end of the day.
Office Space; Ms. Thevenot explained the airport refund center that currently housed three administrative employees was going to be downsized when the new MSY airport opened in May.  This would result in the agency needing to rent office space.  Several options for the space were presented, and the Commission decided the issue should be tabled until the next meeting.
Multi-Copied Vouchers:  Ms. Thevenot explained the agency was currently using an outdated process to create the vouchers used by the merchants to issue to customers.  This process currently uses a dot matrix printer and the technology was becoming difficult to work with.  Ms. Thevenot further explained that the law that governs the Louisiana Tax Free Shopping program stated multi-copied forms were required.  Mr. Windham suggested a new type of form that would not use carbon paper and resembled a W2.  Mr. Windham instructed Ms. Thevenot to begin researching other possibilities using these criteria.  Ms. Thevenot also mentioned, at some point, LTFS could have the law changed to remove this requirement.   
Security Cameras at Refund Centers:  
Ms. Thevenot stated that there was a question concerning the storage of the security cameras footage at the refund centers.  Secretary Robinson asked Mr. Richard to investigate what LDR standards and policy was with security cameras.
Receipts for purchases for redemption:  Ms. Thevenot explained that the agency currently had a policy that vouchers had to have original receipts attached to them.  Receipts that had been emailed to the client were not allowed when applying for a refund.  This was because the customer could print a duplicate receipt, return to the merchant, and receive an additional refund voucher.  Ms. Thevenot further explained this policy was beginning to create problems at the refund centers because so many stores were moving to electronic receipts.  Ms. Thevenot suggested a form that the international visitor could fill out stating they would not apply for a duplicate refund with their electronic receipt. The commission rejected this idea and suggested the new database that was currently being created to process refunds include a place where you could add the receipt number so that duplication was not possible.  

Missing Visa Stamps:  Ms. Thevenot discussed that some airports were no longer stamping passports of internationals upon entry into the United States.  The LTFS team uses the entrance stamp to determine eligibility of customers applying for refunds.  Ms. Thevenot produced a form the customers could sign that would state they were internationals staying in the country for less than 90 days.  The staff could keep that form on file in the case of a possible fraud attempt.  Secretary Robinson agreed to this procedure but suggested LDR General Counsel Shone Pierre review and edit the document before it is distributed.

Customer Transaction Receipts:  Secretary Robinson stated that all customer transaction receipts should be signed by the LTFS employee as well as the customer receiving the refund.  Ms. Thevenot stated they would immediately implement this new policy.

Crewmember Eligibility:  Ms. Thevenot discussed that at a previous Commission meeting there was a discussion as to the eligibility of crewmembers to apply for a tax refund for shopping done during their time in Louisiana.  The Commission decided that effective July 1, 2019, all crewmembers applying for a refund must be able to supply the agency with a passport with a current US Visa as well as an international transportation ticket.  The Commission decided the I-95 currently being accepted would no longer be enough to apply for a refund.  The Secretary further explained the crewmembers could shop throughout their ports of call and only needed the airline ticket to apply for the refund, not to obtain a tax-free voucher while shopping in Louisiana.  
5.
ACTION ITEMS
Ms. Thevenot explained the Canal Place shopping center was interested in having its own refund center.  The mall would incur all of the construction and staffing costs, and LTFS would only be responsible for providing technology and supplies needed for refunds.  The Commission concluded the Canal Place refund center would not always be required to have two employees on staff and that Canal Place would be free to choose the location of the refund center within the mall.  On a motion made by Mr. Richard and seconded by Mr. Bourgeois, the Commission approved for LTFS to move into negotiations with Canal Place Shopping Center for a refund center.
Mr. Richard explained he was suggesting the agency have a Memo of Understanding (MOU) between the LTFS Commission and LDR for the management of the daily operations of the LTFS agency.  On a motion made by Ms. Lapeze and seconded by Mr. Bourgeois, the Commission agreed to sign a version of the MOU that removed the name of Mr. Richard from the memo and used his title in lieu of his name.
Ms. Thevenot discussed the yearly approvals form that Mr. Richard had historically signed for LTFS.  The form gave approval for a representative from Canedo International, as well as the Chairman Steve Windham, to travel representing the Louisiana Tax Free Shopping program.  The approval also included paying for food items in association with an LTFS Marketing Advisory Board meeting.  On a motion made by Ms. Lapeze and seconded by Mr. Bourgeois, the Commission approved for Mr. Richard to sign the approval letter.  The Secretary noted that the agency should remember that there was a five dollar per person limit on food items for hosted meetings.  

Ms. Thevenot discussed the possibility of closing the Macy’s refund center in Lakeside Mall in Metairie.  Mr. Richard asked that she have the accountant do a cost analysis by refund center for the Commissioners to view.  The decision was tabled until the next meeting.

6.
Executive Session
The Chairman stated the Commission would then go into executive session.  Upon returning from executive session, the Chairman asked for a motion to conclude the meeting.  Ms. Lapeze made the motion that was seconded by Mr. Richard.  With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:43p.m.
PAGE  
5

